BOROUGH OF BARROW IN FURNESS

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE







  Meeting, Thursday, 31st January, 2013






  at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Roberts (Chairman), Doughty (Vice-Chairman), Biggins, Derbyshire, Hamilton, Husband, Johnston, C. Thomson and M. A. Thomson.
28 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillors R. McClure and Opie.

29 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 6th December, 2012 were taken as read and confirmed.

30 – Tenants’ Participation
The Policy Review Officer confirmed that the work group had met with the Housing Manager and Tenant Representatives and it had been agreed that the Housing Manager would develop a proposal for changing the Tenants’ role and present it to this Committee.  However, due to other commitments this had not happened. 

He informed the Committee that the existing calendar of Committees meant that the reporting process could not be completed and therefore any recommendations which may include potential changes to the constitution could not be approved prior to the Annual Council meeting on 14th May, 2013.  The next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee was due to take place on 14th March and the Housing Management Forum was due to take place on 28th February, 2013.  In view of that he asked to the Committee if they would be satisfied with the report from the work group going directly to a meeting of the Housing Management Forum then the Executive Committee without reporting the proposals back to this Committee first.  The Committee were satisfied with that arrangement and the Chairman of the Housing Management Forum had advised that a special meeting of the Forum could be called prior to the Executive Committee meeting on 20th February, 2013 if required; he would liaise with the Housing Manager regarding that.

RESOLVED:- To agree that Members of this Committee were satisfied with the work group agreeing the proposals to be reported to the Housing Management Forum and then the Executive Committee. 

31 – Allotment Review Recommendations
The Policy Review Officer reported that himself and Councillor Doughty had met with the Assistant Director of Community Services to review the implementation of the recommendations made by this Committee following the allotment review in 2011.  They had been satisfied that the key recommendations had been implemented, namely:-

1.
To agree that vacant plots were let on an “as seen” basis and a temporary rent reduction should be considered for heavily contaminated plots.  Offers of vacant plots should be restricted to two and if neither was accepted, the resident should be removed from the waiting list.  The time to respond to an offer should be restricted to three weeks;

2.
To agree that the number of plots per household should be restricted to two for future Tenants.  Tenants may hand over a single plot to a family member when they terminate their tenancy provided that the recipient was on the waiting list;

3.
To agree that the Allotments Service should be funded by the income from the rents.  The proposed increases in rent identified in the budget strategy would cover the cost of delivering the service;

4.
To agree that waste generated by gardening activities was the responsibility of the allotment holders and they should remove it.  The Council should consider alternative cost effective options for removing fly tips and bulky waste;

5.
To agree that the Council should set a fixed rent for a standard size allotment and a higher fixed rent for larger allotments.  The Council should accept direct debit and card payments for allotment rent to reduce external charges.  If Tenants wished to continue to use other methods then these payments should incur a surcharge to cover the additional costs; and

6.
To encourage allotment holders to make their own provisions for collecting water to reduce the volume used at the standpipes.  The supply of water to the standpipes could be restricted in winter to prevent freezing.

It was noted that the replacement of water systems had been considered but it was decided to apply for capital funding to carry out repairs when needed.  There had not been any significant water issues in 2012 and a number of repairs had been undertaken which contributed to a reduction in water usage.

It was also noted that there had been an increase in the number of Tenants paying by direct debit and the Council continued to promote that.

A Member had requested a detailed report of the progress on the recommendations outlined above from the scrutiny review so that this Committee could be satisfied that the recommendations had been followed through.  He had also requested the figure of the number of Tenants paying by direct debit.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the information; and

(ii) To agree that the Policy Review Officer would arrange for the Assistant Director of Community Services to provide a detailed report to the next meeting of this Committee.

32 – Street Cleansing
The Policy Review Officer provided Members with an update of the scrutiny review into Street Cleansing.  He reported that Officers from the Streetcare Team had met with the Executive Director and had agreed to undertake a review of the recycling service to make it more efficient and cost effective.  Data was currently being gathered and assessed to inform how the service could be changed.

He reported that the Mechanical Biological Treatment plant (MBT) was still being commissioned and that a visit would be arranged once the plant was operating routinely.

In respect of collecting waste in adverse weather, a Member reported that the Snow Strategy had proved very effective during the adverse weather conditions recently where refuse collections had been suspended for one day and that information had been publicised at 7.00 a.m. on the radio, Council’s website and telephone services.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.

33 – Efficiency Savings
The Policy Review Officer reported that in December, the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government had published a document suggesting 50 ways to make savings in Local Government.  He reported that the Council’s Management Board had reviewed the savings and identified further savings that the Council could make.  A copy of the full document “50 Ways to Save” had been appended to his report.  To summarise, the suggestions along with the comments endorsed by the Council’s Management Board were as follows:-

1.
Share back office services – Currently no arrangements in place.

2.
Community Budgets - Bring staff and money together – Currently no arrangements in place.

3.
Use transparency to cut waste – Expenses and payments are currently published on the website and the information is used in the budget setting process.

4.
Tackle duplicate payments – The Council’s system does not allow two payments to be made against the same invoice number.  As a safeguard data is checked annually as part of the National Fraud Initiative and this would identify duplicate payments.
5.
Clamp down on corporate charge cards – The Council does not provide corporate credit cards.

6.
Special spending controls – The Council operates systems of “dual spending control” and “absolute budgetary control” to prevent overspending.

7.
Tackle fraud – The Council already share data matching information under the National Fraud Initiative.

8.
Claw back money from benefit cheats – Liberata claws back money on the Council’s behalf and uses sanctions and prosecutions against perpetrators.

9.
Get more for less by improving procurement – The Council uses the Chest and Procurement Plus to make savings.

10.
Buy together – The Council makes small level savings using the Yorkshire Purchasing organisation and the Cumbria equivalent.

11.
Stop the scope for procurement fraud – The Council’s anti-fraud and whistle blowing policies and the National Fraud Initiative prevent this.

12.
Utilise £16 billion of reserves creatively – The Council uses its reserves as part of the budget strategy.

13.
Improve council tax collection rates – Council Tax collection had increased from 95.4% to 96.8% over the last 10 years.

14.
Encourage direct debit and e-billing for council tax – The Council promote direct debit payments and should consider e-billing.

15.
Close Council cash offices – The Council has closed its cash offices.

16.
Better land and property management – HMRC have offices in the Town Hall and the Police share the Neighbourhood Management Office.  The Council’s Community Centres are managed by Community Groups.
17.
Hot-desking, estate rationalisation and sub-letting – The Council sublets space to Liberata, Continental Landscapes and Biffa as part of the Contracts or a separate lease.  The Council also have arrangements with Capita, Cumbria Police and Grant Thornton.
18.
Open a ‘pop up’ shop in spare office space – Sodexo have a “pop up” facility in the Park Leisure Centre and Costa Coffee in the Forum.  Additional options could be considered when the Catering Contracts are re-let.
19.
Close subsidised Council canteens – The Council does not provide a canteen service.

20.
Cancel away days in posh hotels and glitzy award ceremonies – The Council has reduced attendance at awards ceremonies and these always use standard accommodation.
21.
Open a coffee shop in the library – The Council does not provide library services.

22.
Cut senior pay – The Council has reduced the cost of senior management.

23.
Share senior staff – The Council does not have arrangements for sharing senior staff.

24.
Scrapping the Chief Executive post entirely – The Council has replaced the post of chief Executive with an Executive Director on a reduced salary.

25.
Introduce a recruitment freeze – The Council only replace business critical posts.
26.
Freeze Councillor allowances and end Councillor pensions – The Council has frozen Councillors allowances in line with the current freeze on staff pay.  It has also reduced the number of Committees, thereby reducing special responsibility allowance payments.
27.
Cut spending on consultants and agency staff – The Council has reduced spending on consultants and does not use agency workers.

28.
End expensive ’Leadership’ courses – The Council has reviewed and reduced the training budget.

29.
Cut spending on head hunters and expensive adverts – The Council has not used these recruitment methods in the last 5 years.

30.
Review and reduce absenteeism – The Council has reviewed absenteeism which has delivered short-term improvements which are difficult to sustain.

31.
Scrap Trade Union posts – The Council does not employ a full time Trade Union Officer and monitors time spent on Trade Union activities by Union representatives.
32.
Charge for collecting Trade Union subscriptions – The Council has reduced administration costs for the collection of Trade Union subscriptions.  Further changes would not yield significant savings.

33.
Stop spending money on commercial lobbyists – The Council does not use lobbyists or public affairs consultants.

34.
Stop translating documents into foreign languages – The Council only provides a small number of translated documents.
35.
Reduce the number of publications and media monitoring – The Council has reduced the number of publications and does not undertake media monitoring. 
36.
Earn more from private advertising – The Council’s income from private advertising is limited to a few publications.  Additional options are being considered including the market entrance.
37.
Cease Funding ‘sock puppets’ and ‘fake charities’ – The Council only funds registered charities.

38.
Scrap the Town Hall pravda – The Council does not publish a Council newspaper.

39.
Stop providing free food and drink for meetings – The Council has significantly reduced the provision of food and drink at meetings and continues to monitor whether further savings can be made.
40.
Reduce first class travel – The Council does not provide first class travel.

41.
Cut mileage payments – The Council has reduced mileage allowance payments and it is below the HMRC figure.  The number of business miles has also been restricted.
42.
Video conference instead of travel – The Council makes limited use of video conferencing because we have to visit offsite locations to use it and the active use by other local organisations is limited.  The Council makes more use of tele-conferencing.
43.
Help the voluntary sector save you money – The Council uses a number of organisations including CAB for welfare benefits service, the Playing Fields Association for some grounds maintenance service and the Barrow and District Disability Association.

44.
Cut printing costs – Management Board have agreed a plan to reduce printing and photocopying costs and this is being implemented.
45.
End lifestyle and equality questionnaires – The Council continues to carry out equality questions and undertake EqIAs.

46.
Sell services – The Council does not currently sell services to the public.

47.
Hire out the Town Hall – The Council hires out the Town Hall for weddings and the Forum and Dock for conferences.
48.
Lease works of art not on display – The Council does not currently lease out art work.  The Council are currently encouraging more departments to display art work rather than keep it in storage.
49.
Save money on computer software – The Council is currently expanding the use of open source software and virtual desktops.
50.
Ask your staff for more sensible savings ideas – The Council continues to consider all cost saving ideas.
From the 50 suggestions outlined above, the Council fully complied with 33, a further 11 the Council complied with partly but there may be scope for improvement and 1 of the suggestions was not applicable to this Council.  The remaining 5 suggestions (namely numbers 1, 2, 23, 34 and 48 above) the Policy Review Officer invited this Committee to consider any ways in which the suggestions could be progressed.

The Borough Treasurer advised that this report would support the Council’s business case for the Efficiency Support Grant as many of the changes had been made already.  

The Scrutiny Committee supported the savings which had already been made.

RESOLVED:- To agree that this Committee was satisfied and fully supported the savings identified in the report which had already been made.
REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

35 – Scrutiny of the Council Budget for the Year 2013-2014
The Borough Treasurer submitted a report stating that the Executive Committee on 23rd January, 2013 had considered the budget proposals for 2013-2014 and their recommendations would be before Council on 26th February, 2013.  It was noted that the Executive Committee had recommended the Council to agree to retain the Neighbourhood Management Team and the operational costs of 242-244 Dalton Road at a cost of £87,690 which was different to the recommendation outlined in the report to the Executive Committee on 23rd January, 2013 which was to agree to retain the Neighbourhood Management Team at a cost of £75,870.

She invited Members of this Committee to scrutinise the budget proposals and raise any concerns to full Council at their meeting on 26th February, 2013.
For Members’ information the Executive Committee report with the related appendices had been appended to her report.

A Member had suggested monitoring capital expenditure.  The Borough Treasurer advised the Committee that capital expenditure was reported to the Executive Committee on a quarterly basis and that the report could be adapted to be reported to this Committee also.

The Borough Treasurer responded to Members’ questions in relation to the budget proposals for 2013-2014.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree that Members were satisfied with the budget proposals for 2013-2014 as approved by the Executive Committee at its meeting on 23rd January, 2013 and agreed to forward these proposals to full Council for approval at its meeting on 26th February, 2013.
The meeting closed at 3.04 p.m.
